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Message from the State Executive 
Director 
Michael S. White, New Mexico State Executive Director wants to 
remind everyone of the upcoming deadlines: 

Acreage reporting 

• July 15, 2020 - All other crops, perennial forage, Potatoes 
(all other counties EXCEPT Curry, Roosevelt, & Lea) 

For the 2020 crop year only, a 30 day extension has been 
approved; thus, reports for the above crops must be submitted by 
COB August 14 

• August 15, 2020  - Bean, Hemp 

For the 2020 crop year only, a 30 day extension has been 
approved; thus, reports for the above crops must be submitted by 
COB September 14 

Exceptions to acreage reporting dates: 

• If the crop has not been planted by the acreage reporting 
date, then the acreage must be reported no later than 15 
calendar days after planting is completed. 

• If a producer acquires additional acreage after the acreage 
reporting date, then the acreage must be reported no later 
than 30 calendars days after purchase or acquiring the 
lease. Appropriate documentation must be provided to the 
county office. 

Coronavirus Food Assistance Program (CFAP)  

 The deadline to submit an application for CFAP is August 28, 
2020. 
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Farm Records 

August 1 is the final date to accept complete requests for FY 2020 reconstitutions or accept 
requests FY 2020 farm transfers.  Requests received after August 1 will be eligible for processing 
as an FY 2021 change. 

Non Insured Assistance Program (NAP)  

The applications closing dates for NAP coverage, in New Mexico, are as follows: 

• 1-31   Alfalfa, Cucumbers, Mixed Forage, Pecans, Peppers 
• 2-1   Cabbage, Carrots, Spinach/Greens 
• 3-15   Beans, Corn, Cotton, Dry Peas, Guar, Millet, Potatoes,  Sorghum, Soybeans, 

Squash, Sunflowers, Tomatoes 
• 4-15   Basil, Beets, Broccoli, Cantaloupe, Cauliflower, Cilantro, Eggplant,  Gourds, 

Honeydew, Okra, Pumpkins, Strawberries, Turnips,   Watermelon 
• 9-1   Sod Grass, Onions, Garlic, Floriculture, Aquaculture 
• 9-30   Barley, Oats, Rye, Triticale, Wheat, Canola 
• 11-20 Apples, Apricots, Cherries, Caneberries, Grapes, Nectarines, Peaches, Pears, 

Pistachios, Plums 
• 12-1   Grass, Honey, Lettuce 

Livestock Indemnity Program (LIP) 

LIP application deadlines are as follows for 2019 and subsequent livestock losses, livestock owners 
and contract growers must file: 

• A notice of loss by 30 calendar days of when the loss is first apparent to the participant. 
• An application for payment must be filed by 60 calendar days after the end of the calendar 

year in which the losses occur.  (This is losses per Newsletter articles) 

Livestock Forage Program (LFP)  

When LFP triggers in a county, producers may make application for LFP benefits in their respective 
county following the filing of a valid crop acreage report according to 2-CP.   Triggers for a signup 
include: 

• Eligibility is triggered when the National Office has announced a county that has a 
qualifying drought based on the U.S. Drought Monitor severity rating or; 

• A Federal Agency of a qualifying fire prohibited from grazing eligible livestock  from 
eligible producers. 

• For 2019 and subsequent year calendar year losses, to apply for payment, a producers 
must submit an application and required supporting documentation within 30 calendar days 
after the end of the calendar year. 

Currently, LFP is available in Chaves, Colfax, Curry, De Baca, Eddy, Harding, Lea, McKinley, Mora, 
Quay, Rio Arriba, Sandoval, San Juan, San Miguel, Taos, & Union Counties. 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Emergency Assistance for Livestock, Honeybees, and Farm-Raised Fish Program (ELAP) 

Participants must submit a completed application for payment no later than January 30, after the 
end of the calendar year in which the loss occurred.  Participants must submit a completed 
application for payment as follows: 

• Honey Bees Losses must be submitted: 
o 15 calendar days of when the loss is first apparent to the participant and 
o by January 30, after the calendar year in which the loss occurred 

• Livestock Losses and Farm-Raised Fish Losses must be submitted: 
o 30 calendar days of when the loss is apparent to the participant and 
o by January 30, after the calendar year in which the loss occurred. 

 
USDA Issues First Coronavirus Food Assistance Program 
Payments 
U.S. Secretary of Agriculture Sonny Perdue today announced the USDA Farm Service Agency 
(FSA) has already approved more than $545 million in payments to producers who have applied for 
the Coronavirus Food Assistance Program. FSA began taking applications May 26, and the agency 
has received over 86,000 applications for this important relief program. 

In the first six days of the application period, FSA has already made payments to more than 35,000 
producers. Out of the gate, the top five states for CFAP payments are Illinois, Kansas, Wisconsin, 
Nebraska, and South Dakota. USDA has released data on application progress and program 
payments and will release further updates each Monday at 2:00pm ET. The report can be viewed at 
farmers.gov/cfap. 

FSA will accept applications through August 28, 2020. Through CFAP, USDA is making available 
$16 billion in financial assistance to producers of agricultural commodities who have suffered a five-
percent-or-greater price decline due to COVID-19 and face additional significant marketing costs as 
a result of lower demand, surplus production, and disruptions to shipping patterns and the orderly 
marketing of commodities. 

In order to do this, producers will receive 80 percent of their maximum total payment upon approval 
of the application. The remaining portion of the payment, not to exceed the payment limit, will be 
paid at a later date nationwide, as funds remain available. 

Getting Help from FSA 

New customers seeking one-on-one support with the CFAP application process can call 877-508-
8364 to speak directly with a USDA employee ready to offer general assistance. This is a 
recommended first step before a producer engages the team at the FSA county office at their local 
USDA Service Center. 

Producers can download the CFAP application and other eligibility forms from farmers.gov/cfap. 
Also, on that webpage, producers can find a payment calculator to help producers identify sales and 
inventory records needed to apply and calculate potential payments. Producers self-certify their 
records when applying for CFAP and that documentation is not submitted with the application. 
However, producers may be asked for their documentation to support the certification of eligible 
commodities, so producers should retain the information used to complete their application. 

Those who use the online calculator tool will be able to print a pre-filled CFAP application, sign it, 
and submit it to your local FSA office either electronically or via hand delivery through an office drop 
box. Please contact your local office to determine the preferred delivery method for your local office. 
Team members at FSA county offices will be able to answer detailed questions and help producers 
apply quickly and efficiently through phone and online tools. Find contact information for your local 
office at farmers.gov/cfap. 
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Policy Clarifications 

FSA has been working with stakeholder groups to provide further clarification to producers on the 
CFAP program. For example, the agency has published a matrix of common marketing contracts 
that impact eligibility for non-specialty crops and has provided a table that crosswalks common 
livestock terms to CFAP cattle categories. Updated information can be found in the frequently asked 
questions section of the CFAP website. 

More Information 

To find the latest information on CFAP, visit farmers.gov/CFAP or call 877-508-8364. 

 
New Farmers.gov Feature Helps Producers Find Farm Loans 
that Fit Their Operation 
A new online tool can help farmers and ranchers find information on U.S. Department of Agriculture 
(USDA) farm loans that may best fit their operations. USDA has launched the new Farm Loan 
Discovery Tool as the newest feature on farmers.gov, the Department’s self-service website for 
farmers. 

USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) offers a variety of loan options to help farmers finance their 
operations. From buying land to financing the purchase of equipment, FSA loans can help. 
Compared to this time last year, FSA has seen an 18 percent increase in the amount it has 
obligated for direct farm ownership loans, and through the 2018 Farm Bill, has increased the limits 
for several loan products. 

USDA conducted field research in eight states, gathering input from farmers and FSA farm loan 
staff to better understand their needs and challenges. 

How the Tool Works 

Farmers who are looking for financing options to operate a farm or buy land can answer a few 
simple questions about what they are looking to fund and how much money they need to borrow. 
After submitting their answers, farmers will be provided information on farm loans that best fit their 
specific needs. The loan application and additional resources also will be provided. 

Farmers can download application quick guides that outline what to expect from preparing an 
application to receiving a loan decision. There are four guides that cover loans to individuals, 
entities, and youth, as well as information on microloans. The guides include general eligibility 
requirements and a list of required forms and documentation for each type of loan. These guides 
can help farmers prepare before their first USDA service center visit with a loan officer. 

Farmers can access the Farm Loan Discovery Tool by visiting farmers.gov/fund and clicking the 
“Start” button. Follow the prompts and answer five simple questions to receive loan information that 
is applicable to your agricultural operation. The tool is built to run on any modern browser like 
Chrome, Edge, Firefox, or the Safari browser, and is fully functional on mobile devices. It does not 
work in Internet Explorer. 

About Farmers.gov 

In 2018, USDA unveiled farmers.gov, a dynamic, mobile-friendly public website combined with an 
authenticated portal where farmers will be able to apply for programs, process transactions, and 
manage accounts. 

The Farm Loan Discovery Tool is one of many resources on farmers.gov to help connect farmers to 
information that can help their operations. Earlier this year, USDA launched the My Financial 
Information feature, which enables farmers to view their loan information, history, payments, and 
alerts by logging into the website. 
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USDA is building farmers.gov for farmers, by farmers. In addition to the interactive farm loan 
features, the site also offers a Disaster Assistance Discovery Tool. Farmers can visit 
farmers.gov/recover/disaster-assistance-tool#step-1 to find disaster assistance programs that can 
help their operation recover from natural disasters. 

With feedback from customers and field employees who serve those customers, farmers.gov 
delivers farmer-focused features through an agile, iterative process to deliver the greatest 
immediate value to America’s agricultural producers – helping farmers and ranchers do right, and 
feed everyone. 

For more information or to locate your USDA Service Center, visit farmers.gov. 

 
USDA Offers Targeted Farm Loan Funding for Underserved 
Groups and Beginning Farmers 
The USDA Farm Service Agency (FSA) reminds producers that FSA offers targeted farm ownership 
and farm operating loans to assist underserved applicants as well as beginning farmers and 
ranchers. 

USDA defines underserved applicants as a group whose members have been subjected to racial, 
ethnic, or gender prejudice because of their identity as members of the group without regard to their 
individual qualities. For farm loan program purposes, targeted underserved groups are women, 
African Americans, American Indians and Alaskan Natives, Hispanics and Asians and Pacific 
Islanders. 

Underserved or beginning farmers and ranchers who cannot obtain commercial credit from a bank 
can apply for either FSA direct loans or guaranteed loans. Direct loans are made to applicants by 
FSA. Guaranteed loans are made by lending institutions who arrange for FSA to guarantee the 
loan. FSA can guarantee up to 95 percent of the loss of principal and interest on a loan. The FSA 
guarantee allows lenders to make agricultural credit available to producers who do not meet the 
lender's normal underwriting criteria. 

The direct and guaranteed loan program provides for two types of loans: farm ownership loans and 
farm operating loans. In addition to customary farm operating and ownership loans, FSA now offers 
Microloans through the direct loan program. The focus of Microloans is on the financing needs of 
small, beginning farmer, niche and non-traditional farm operations. Microloans are available for both 
ownership and operating finance needs. To learn more about microloans, visit 
fsa.usda.gov/microloans. 

To qualify as a beginning producer, the individual or entity must meet the eligibility requirements 
outlined for direct or guaranteed loans. Additionally, individuals and all entity members must have 
operated a farm for less than 10 years. Applicants must materially or substantially participate in the 
operation. 

For more information on FSA’s farm loan programs and targeted underserved and beginning farmer 
guidelines, visit fsa.usda.gov/farmloans. 

 
Double-Cropping 
Each year, state committees will review and approve or disapprove county committee 
recommended changes or additions to specific combinations of crops. 

Double-cropping is approved when the two specific crops have the capability to be planted and 
carried to maturity for the intended use, as reported by the producer, on the same acreage within a 
crop year under normal growing conditions. The specific combination of crops recommended by the 
county committee must be approved by the state committee. 
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Double-cropping is approved in New Mexico on a county-by-county basis. Contact your local FSA 
Office for a list of approved double-cropping combinations for your county.  

A crop following a cover crop terminated according to termination guidelines is approved double 
cropping and these combinations do not have to be approved by the state committee. 

 
Producers are Encouraged to Report Prevented Planting and 
Failed Acres 
USDA Farm Service Agency (FSA) reminds producers to report prevented planting and failed acres 
in order to establish or retain FSA program eligibility for some programs. 

Producers should report crop acreage they intended to plant, but due to natural disaster, were 
prevented from planting. Prevented planting acreage must be reported on form CCC-576, Notice of 
Loss, no later than 15 calendar days after the final planting date as established by FSA and Risk 
Management Agency (RMA). 

Contact your local FSA office for a list of final planting dates by crop. 

If a producer is unable to report the prevented planting acreage within the 15 calendar days 
following the final planting date, a late-filed report can be submitted.  Late-filed reports will only be 
accepted if FSA conducts a farm visit to assess the eligible disaster condition that prevented the 
crop from being planted.  A measurement service fee will be charged. 

Additionally, producers with failed acres should also use form CCC-576, Notice of Loss, to report 
failed acres. 

Producers of hand-harvested crops and certain perishables must notify FSA of damage or loss 
through the administrative County Office within 72 hours of the date of damage or loss first 
becomes apparent. This notification can be provided by filing a CCC-576, email, fax or phone. 
Producers who notify the County Office by any method other than by filing the CCC-576 are still 
required to file a CCC-576, Notice of Loss, within the required 15 calendar days. 

For losses on crops covered by the Non-Insured Crop Disaster Assistance Program (NAP), 
producers must file a Notice of Loss within 15 days of the occurrence of the disaster or when losses 
become apparent. Producers must timely file a Notice of Loss for failed acres on all crops including 
grasses 

 
The Importance of Responding to NASS Surveys 
The U.S. Department of Agriculture's National Agricultural Statistics Service (NASS) conducts 
hundreds of surveys every year and prepares reports covering virtually every aspect of U.S. 
agriculture. 

Producers who receive survey questionnaires should respond quickly and online if possible. 

The results of the surveys help determine the structure of USDA farm programs, such as soil rental 
rates for the Conservation Reserve Program and prices and yields used for the Agriculture Risk 
Coverage and Price Loss Coverage programs. This county-level data is critical for USDA farm 
payment determinations. Survey responses also help associations, businesses and policymakers 
advocate for their industry and help educate others on the importance of agriculture. 

NASS safeguards the privacy of all respondents and publishes only aggregate data, ensuring that 
no individual operation or producer can be identified.NASS data is available online 
at nass.usda.gov/Publications and through the searchable Quick Stats database. Watch a video on 
how NASS data is used at youtube.com/watch?v=m-4zjnh26io&feature=youtu.be. 
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Reminder to FSA Direct and Guaranteed Borrowers with Real 
Estate Security 
Farm Service Agency would like to remind farm loan borrowers who have pledged real estate as 
security for their loans, of key items for maintaining loan collateral. It is required that borrowers must 
obtain prior consent, or approval, by either FSA, for direct loans, or by a guaranteed lender, for any 
transaction affecting real estate security. Examples of these transactions include, but are not limited 
to: 

• Leases of any kind; 
• Easements of any kind; 
• Subordinations; 
• Partial releases, and 
• Sales 

Failure to meet or follow the requirements set forth in the loan agreement, promissory note, and 
other security instruments could lead to nonmonetary default which could jeopardize your current 
and future loans. 

It is critical that borrowers keep an open line of communication with their FSA loan staff or 
guaranteed lender when it comes to changes in their operation. For more information on borrower 
responsibilities, read Your FSA Farm Loan Compass. 

 
USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination, 
write: USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 
Independence Ave., SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer 
Service), (800) 877-8339 (Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice users). 
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